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                                                 September 10, 2012 Minutes

                                          Board of Commissioner’s Regular Meeting

Those attending were:

Mayor Walter Gardner                                             Bettie Davis, Finance Clerk

Commissioner Palmer “Woody” King                      Bill Perkinson, Public Works Director

Commissioner Robert Davie                                   Goble Lane, Interim Police Chief
Commissioner Mary Hunter                                    Jennifer Harris, Warren Record
Commissioner George “Al” Fleming                        Annette Silver, Minute Taker        
Commissioner Julius Banzet

Commissioner Margaret Britt

Commissioner John Mooring

There were 4 citizens in attendance.

Call to Order/Minutes/Agenda

Mayor called meeting to order at 7:05PM followed by a moment of silence and the Pledge of Allegiance.  The Proposed Agenda was presented and accepted with motion by Commissioner Banzet and second by Commissioner Hunter.  The agenda was approved by unanimous vote.

Public Comments

Public comments were voiced by Commissioner Hunter for Richard Hunter and Ms. Karla Hehl.  In the review of documents on the 2nd floor of Town Hall with Mrs. Davis, Mr. Hunter discovered blueprints of Hotel Warren and Carolina Sportswear.  Mr. Hunter expressed the possibility and need of the blueprints being sent to N. C. State Library archives.  Commissioner Banzet made a motion with second by Commissioner King allowing Mr. Hunter to spearhead the transfer of the blueprints to archives.  The motion was approved by unanimous vote.  Ms. Hehl was before the Board to compliment Commissioner Britt, Bill Perkinson and the Public Works staff on the efficient work done on N. Bragg Street, Thursday, September 6, 2012 (a large tree limb fell blocking street).
Consent Agenda

A. Minutes of Board meeting August 13, 2012

B. Year-to-Date Revenues and Expenditures Reports (Budget vs. Actual)

C. Monthly Checks Report

D. Public Works Monthly Report

E. WWTP Monthly Report

F. Police Activity Report
Commissioner Banzet noted correction was needed to statement in Public Safety Committee Report . . . “reported noting unusual” . . . should read . . . “reported nothing unusual in past month.”  Commissioner Hunter noted a correction to the spelling of Mrs. Speer‘s name (Speer).  Also added to August minutes was the motion approval to go into closed session and motion approval to give Mrs. Davis a temporary salary increase.  Commissioner Banzet made the motion to accept the Consent Agenda with corrections with second by Commissioner Fleming.  
Committee Reports
Planning/Zoning/Annexation

Commissioner Mooring reported Solar Farm permit has been issued.  Cemetery fees assessed at Warrenton Cemetery in the past month have covered approximately half of the 2012-2013 Budget.  An increase in zoning applications for the Town area in the last few months was noted which brought up the question of follow-up to zoning applications.  David Stanley will be instructed to do follow-up inspections of zoning applicants.  Commissioner Fleming inquired if there had been any further contact from Mr. Patel involving Game Room application on Hall Street.  There has been no further contact after extended hours were requested and denied.
Beautification/Facilities

Commissioner Britt has had contact with Citizens Advisory Board and plans to meet with them at their September 26, 2012 meeting.  She has contacted the owner of property at 223 S. Main Street concerning 2 vehicles still located on property.  She was promised the vehicles would be removed.  Commissioner Britt, also, congratulated Town staff on efficient work done on N. Bragg Street September 6, 2012 in removal of tree limb.  Commissioner Britt inquired if there was money available for removal of dead trees and limbs throughout Town.  Mayor stated there were contingency funds available.  Mr. Perkinson has an appointment Tuesday, September 11, 2012 with someone to review trees and cost to Town for pruning.  Commissioner Mooring, also, suggested contacting the power company and the telephone company for possible assistance.

Revitalization/Historical

Commissioners King and Banzet had no report from Historic Committee.  The Revitalization Committee reports three events (a) September 18, 2012 Small Town Main Street Meeting 6:00PM at Firehouse (kick-off of 2nd year) each meeting for 2012-2013 will be the 3rd Tuesday of the month.(b) October 6, 2012 Harvest Market (c) October 27, 2012 2nd Anniv. Fright Night 5-8PM Courthouse and Ghost Walk.

Human Resources/Information Technology

Commissioner Fleming reported everything was proceeding orderly.  The Town Administrator interviews were proceeding and would be discussed in closed session.  In the IT department, New Tech was excited about assisting the Town with the website.  Commissioner Fleming suggested Chris Withrow be contacted for a meeting with Mrs. Davis and Commissioner Davie.

Finance and Administration

Commissioner Hunter reported finances were proceeding well.  The Finance Committee met with Carla Norwood, Michael Ring, and Laura Hight.  It was the unanimous recommendation and motion of the Finance Committee to establish a loan in the amount of $6,250 to Carla M. Norwood, Gabriel B. Cumming and Warren FoodWorks, L3C for the purpose of purchasing restaurant equipment for business at 108 S. Main Street. The motion was seconded by Commissioner King.  The vote was unanimous for approval of loan. The loan application meets all of the criteria established in the Revolving Loan Fund.  The term of the loan will be seven years at the interest rate of 3.25% annually and repaid monthly.  The balance left in the fund available for loans to approximately $25,000.  For tracking purposes the Town will create a separate fund line item in the budget to reflect the outgoing loan and income from the payments.  A closing date will be determined shortly.  A deed of trust and a loan agreement will be executed at that time.  Funds set aside by a previous administrator will be transferred for Reserve Account.  
Commissioner Fleming questioned several checks written to KPH.  Mr. Perkinson explained they were from several projects and line items for work done in repairing of sidewalks.  Also, Odom Motor Service, Andy Short’s Automotive Repair and Harris Enterprises had several checks of question.  Interim Police Chief Lane, Commissioner Davie and Mr. Perkinson explained to the satisfaction of the Board the reasons for the expenses.   Within these explanations, Public Works Committee agenda was addressed concerning emergency work at Water Treatment Plant.  
Public Safety

Commissioner Banzet and Interim Police Chief Lane reported there had been several vehicle repairs done under warranty (total cost approximately $9,500, of which a small portion was paid by Town).  Interim Police Chief Lane reported there are some security changes in process and drug arrests have increased.

Unfinished Business

Town Hall move was done Friday and today (9/10/12) with plans for Water Office to open Tuesday. Mrs. Davis thanked public works staff and teamwork of all employees for making the move as smooth as it has been.   Interim Police Chief Lane asked if the two 15-minute parking spaces in front of Town Hall could be transferred to the front of 133 S. Main Street for water customers.  Commissioner Mooring made a motion with second by Commissioner Britt to have parking spaces transferred for water customers.  The vote was unanimously approved.   This brought about conversation of continued abuse by business owners of Main Street parking.  Even though, there is no strict enforcement of parking, business owners have been asked not to park all day on Main Street.  Chief Lane will send repeat offenders a written warning they will be ticketed if found to be still parking on Main Street.  Mayor informed Board the town administrator search is down to three applicants with further scrutiny to come.  Commissioner Davie reported the Division of Parks and Recreation Grant is progressing nicely.  Steve Mohler and he will meet Thursday, September 12 at 11:00AM to review area in question for more information.  Commissioner Davie has talked with property owners involved in area and they appear to be agreeable depending on follow-up information.  A temporary committee – Park Oversight Committee – needs to be formed to assist in project.  Commissioner Fleming made the motion with second by Commissioner Banzet for Park Oversight Committee to be formed to assist with grant.  The vote was unanimous.  Commissioner Mooring volunteered to serve; other members are Commissioner Davie, Rebecca Harris and Carla Norwood. 

New Business 

Mayor Gardner asked Commissioner Mooring to contact VGCC and Warren County Board of Education about mobile units placed on VGCC Early College campus because it is unclear if the Town has issued permits for such.

Announcements

Board was reminded of Kerr-Tar Annual Banquet September 27th 6:30PM at the Armory.

A motion was made by Commissioner Mooring with second by Commissioner Hunter to go into closed session.  The motion was approved unanimously.  When meeting reopened, Commissioner Banzet made a motion with second by Commissioner Fleming to employ Goble Lane as Police Chief of Town of Warrenton.  The vote was unanimous.

With no further business, meeting adjourned. 
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